JUNE 17, 2008 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES
b.
Public Hearing and Action on Proposed Citizen Participation Ordinance that addresses the implementation of an early notification stage for citizens.  The purpose is to improve communications between real estate developers who are proposing projects, City staff who will be reviewing projects and citizens who may be affected by their plans.  The proposed ordinance codifies a collaborative process that is a result of stakeholder outreach [postponed from 6/3/08 meeting] – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

Pulcipher explained the proposed amendments.

John Eaton, 1606 Dicken Drive, representing the South Maple Group, expressed support for the concept of a citizen participation ordinance.  He commended staff for the work that had gone into the draft ordinance.  Regarding the finished product, he expressed two concerns:  (1) That staff did not seem to understand citizen participation, as the amount of citizen participation that was proposed involved just one meeting.  He said there was no back and forth dialogue between staff and the stakeholders as part of this.  (2) His second concern was that the proposed ordinance was unnecessarily complex.  For example, he said, in both chapters, there were paragraphs that addressed different kinds of projects.  One required 10 days prior notice to interested parties, and the other required five days, he said.  He also noted that one required the petitioner to explain to citizens how the process worked, but the other did not.  He suggested that it would be much easier to understand and enforce if there were one simple, uniform process in which to involve citizens.  He encouraged the Planning Commission to send the proposed ordinance back to staff for more streamlining and consistency.  A simple, consistent process would work best and be easier for staff to administer, he said.
Jim Mogenson, 3780 Greenbrier, said it was his understanding that one of the reasons for this ordinance was to formalize the public participation process so differences between what happens at a Planning Commission meeting and a City Council meeting could be reconciled.  He gave the example of long public hearings at the Planning Commission stage and a recommendation of approval, and then a proposal becoming a political issue at the Council stage, with a breakdown in the process.  He questioned what would happen if there were irreconcilable differences, stating that some people will never be able to reconcile a project design, so there may still be three-hour-long public hearings and the same problems.  He also expressed concern about the way people are notified of upcoming items, noting that he was not on the list of those interested in planning issues, but learned of a proposal by attending a different meeting.  There should not be an assumption that everyone should be able to figure out what was going on, he said.  

Alice Ralph, Stadium Boulevard, said she has missed meetings that she would have been interested in attending because of a lack of notice, so she was happy to see a citizen participation ordinance proposed.  She said this process was something that needed to be clarified and made more orderly.  She thought the proposed ordinance would help reduce late, costly conflicts and help minimize expensive delays.  She stated that transparency also related to public record and said the public notification should be unlimited and should happen during the first hour that staff began spending on a proposal.  She thought the public record should begin with notification and then be followed by consistent opportunities to the public.  She also thought a digital record of everything should be available.  Early information was a good path to informed citizens, she said, adding that it was important to make this a streamlined process so it could be fairly and consistently applied.

Peter Pollack, 515 Detroit Street, stated that while he was in general support of the ordinance, he had comments on some of the contents.  He said this was labeled as a citizen participation ordinance, but said it was really about communication and the ordinance language seemed to be weighted to the citizen.  There was no reference to the petitioner having a chance to speak and have a say, he noted.  The ordinance asked for the petitioner to record comments/issues/problems/negatives, he said, adding that the language of the ordinance should be revised to address a two-way communication process.  With regard to notice required, he said, there was language that was appropriately directed toward keeping staff neutral.  He stated that if the petitioner were required to send out notice, there automatically would be an instance where someone would not receive a notice and the petitioner would be the guilty party.  He stated that the City was responsible for sending notices and should be in this case as well.  With regard to notice about what to be provided, he said, if the City had a generic form of the rules and regulations, this should be provided to the petitioner for the petitioner to send, but he strongly recommended that the City should provide the notice.  With regard to a final citizen participation report, he said, the language and clarity would be important, advising that recording every comment and responding to each would be an onerous task.  He asked the Planning Commission to look at the proposed language, assume there would be a two-way conversation, and be cautious about the requirements to be applied.
Laura Strowe, 1327 Broadway, said she felt like she represented hundreds of people who have come before the Planning Commission concerned about a project, yet feeling as though they did not learn of the project until the last minute.  She believed a petitioner already had an advantage, adding that she disagreed with the last speaker.  She felt this ordinance would correct that advantage and give a voice to people in a neighborhood who did not have that advantage.  She stated that an ordinance like this was needed to create a structure that major developers would be required to meet.  There was a need to reduce the often troublesome friction that ensues when a major development came before the Planning Commission, he said.  She thought requiring the pre-meetings would result in a more efficient process and improved plans.  Her main concern was that concerns expressed by neighbors not be glossed over, that a petitioner be required to respond to them.  She understood that people could not be forced to participate, but this ordinance encouraged people to do so.
Noting no further speakers, Pratt declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Westphal, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Citizen Participation Ordinance amendments to City Code.

Carlberg stated that the noticing portion of the ordinance seemed to have notices being sent to the property owner.  She expressed concern about property owners many times living out of town and not having contact with the tenants of the building.

Pulcipher stated that staff would change the ordinance to require notices to be sent to the address of the property in addition to the property owner.  

Carlberg expressed concern that occupants may not open the mail because it was not specifically addressed to them.  If the City provided a list of the names for the petitioner to use in mailing notices, she could envision people coming to the meetings saying they weren’t notified.  She thought there needed to be a way for the City to verify that someone was notified, as she thought this would be an ongoing dispute or discussion.  Perhaps there was a way to list who was notified on a webpage, she said.  She thought it would be helpful to see a summary of issues raised by neighbors and how the petitioner intended to address them.  She thought it would also be helpful for this summary to be made available to all who attended the meeting for follow-up.  She did not know how to address the need for neighbors to continue to express their concerns about issues, stating that if this were left to the petitioner to do after the required meeting, it may not happen.  Perhaps a blog site for each petitioner to record the issues might be appropriate, she said, to allow this continuing dialogue.  
Potts did not think this proposed ordinance would guarantee that problems between a neighborhood and petitioner would be solved.  What it would do, she said, was provide people in the community a sense of being included early enough to have an effect.  She thought the chances were that the community would ask for things that were impossible or, if possible, things the petitioner was not inclined to do.  She was not very optimistic that this new citizen participation procedure would result in changes to projects.  There were apt to be irreconcilable differences, she said.  Regardless, she said, the City would be giving people a chance to learn about projects much earlier in the process.  She stated that she would like to amend the ordinance by formalizing the opt-in email distribution list.  

Pulcipher noted that under #2b, there was a requirement that notification be forwarded to other interested citizens registered with Planning and Development Services, which would be another form of notification.
Mahler asked for clarification on Steps A-D under Chapter 57.  He wondered if all of these steps would have to be completed prior to the pre-petition conference.  He also asked if the pre-petition conference was different from the preliminary meeting under Step A.
Pulcipher stated that the preliminary meeting in Step A was intended to provide direction to the petitioner regarding the citizen participation requirements.  The pre-petition conference was a meeting between a petitioner and staff for any project that was required to have a public hearing in order to determine whether the petition complied with submittal requirements.  

Mahler stated that with regard to the final citizen participation report, he thought Step D(i), which was a detailed description of the petitioner’s efforts, was ambiguous, and Step D(ii) did not contain any guarantees that it was done.  He found Step D(iii), which required a statement of how the petitioner addressed the concerns, problematic because some of the concerns may have been resolved via a telephone call or perhaps there was an invalid concern that was not worthy of a response.  He found the 1,000-foot measurement for notification to be overly burdensome, stating that 1,000 feet was a great distance.  This may involve neighborhood groups having influence on a project that was so far away that they may never see it or be affected by it, he said.  He would favor reducing the requirement to 500 feet.  He did not know if this process would be overly burdensome on a petitioner, but said there was nothing prohibiting a petitioner from having a say.  The ordinance was slanted toward the citizen, as it should be, he said, but it did not preclude the petitioner’s issues from being made known.  He stated that he would not agree with language allowing citizen participation at the idea stage, noting that this was the petitioner’s project and once the final idea was in place, then it should be presented to the citizens.  He liked the tone of the ordinance and the way it was slanted, but suggested that some of the language needed to be reworked, such as changing the 1,000-square foot requirement.
Emaus said his basic feeling was that the proposed ordinance would inject politics early in the process for a project that should be following the zoning codes and law and planning principles.  Right from the beginning, he said, it was turned into a political process.  He believed it was moving in the wrong direction.  However, he thought it was perfectly valid to notify people early about a proposed development so they would have the time to assess what was being proposed, attend the public hearing and tell the Planning Commission their thoughts about it.  He agreed with having the petitioner describe the project to others, but he did not think it was the responsibility of the petitioner to hear and manage the concerns of the citizens.  He believed that was the City’s responsibility.  Also, he thought the 1,000-foot measurement was too much in some situations and not enough in others.  Fundamentally, he did not think this was moving in the right direction.
Lowenstein stated that she was a co-sponsor of the Council resolution directing staff to prepare a citizen participation ordinance.  She stated that the 1,000-foot measurement was for notification to neighborhood groups, not each resident within that span.  She said this provided the opportunity for contact through a neighborhood association and was a way of reaching out.  She also noted that this was a citizen participation ordinance, not a citizen decision-making ordinance.  It would provide a way for citizens to be informed and allow participation, she said.  With regard to a petitioner providing a summary report, she said, the intent was for staff to create a standard form for use by petitioners.  The form would assist in summarizing what happened during meetings with citizens, she said, and should help streamline processes.  She was hopeful that forms and summaries could be loaded into the City’s new TrakIT system for each project to provide accessibility.  She stated that some of the concerns people have had have been considered by the committee and incorporated into the ordinance.  She believed they have covered most of the issues as to how transparent and onerous the process will be.

Pratt said he also had concerns with the 1,000-foot boundary contained in the ordinance.  He stated that some neighborhoods may be more than a quarter-mile from a project site and if the edge of one of those neighborhoods happened to be within the 1,000-foot boundary and the neighborhood extended a great deal further away, a larger area away from the project site would be notified.  While he would prefer something other than 1,000 feet, he said, he would be willing to support it the way it was proposed.
Westphal stated that anyone participating in a citizen meeting with a petitioner would likely submit their email addresses, thereby allowing quick receipt of the petitioner’s report.

Bona stated that she was very supportive of this ordinance, adding that it has been needed for a long time.  Having had experience presenting a petition before the Planning Commission, she said, she understood how a petitioner seeking public participation at an early stage could be beneficial.  She was not concerned about the 1,000-foot boundary for major projects, noting that there should be no problem with this if projects were accurately sorted between major and minor.  She supported a 500-foot boundary for public notification for minor projects.
Moved by Bona, seconded by Borum, to amend the ordinance by changing the 1,000-foot notification requirement in Chapter 55, Section 5:113(3)(a) to 500 feet.
Potts stated that if an opt-in email distribution list were used, the 500 or 1,000-foot boundaries would not be necessary.  She stated that 1,000 feet would normally only notify one or two neighborhood groups.
Carlberg said it was difficult to know the impact of a site plan.  If it was a sizable plan and did not fit any of the categories, she said, it could have a considerable impact.  She would rather err on the side of too much and then assess the process after a year as to whether it may be oppressive or unnecessary.  She said there was quite a difference between category 1 and 2 and was not favor of changing it.
A vote on the amendment to the ordinance showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Emaus, Lowenstein, Mahler, Pratt



NAYS:
Borum, Carlberg, Potts, Westphal

Motion carried.
Mahler asked when the final report provided by the petitioner would be reviewed.  He wondered if it would be reviewed to make sure all of the requirements contained on the form had been met or reviewed to make sure the petitioner had actually responded to the citizen concerns.
Pulcipher stated that it would be reviewed by the petitioner and staff prior to formal submittal of the petition.  She stated that there would be a dialogue as to what the petitioner could do to address citizen concerns.  If staff believed a petitioner did not fully address concerns, she said, it could be noted in the staff report to the Planning Commission.  
A vote on the main motion showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Borum, Carlberg, Lowenstein, Potts, Pratt, Westphal


NAYS:
Emaus, Mahler
Motion carried.

